TOWN COUNCIL
JUNE 27, 2005
A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:00 PM by Council President David J. Long.  The following members were present: 
Julio J. DiGiando, Vice President
William A. Kelly

Michael Schnack

Barbara A. Szepatowski

also present were:

Thomas P. Tighe, Interim Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

J. William W. Harsch, Town Solicitor

Lisa W. Bryer, Town Planner

Michael Gray, Deputy Public Works Director and Town Engineer

Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair

AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS:

1) Trails Grant (80% State, 20% Town) (if favorable, vote to approve application)

a) Presentation by Robert Sutton to create North-South non-motorized, unpaved cart path/trail located near Weeden Lane to Eldred Avenue on the west side of fence on RIDOT right-of-way

Robert Sutton requested the Council’s endorsement for submitting a request for grant funding for a non-motorized trail beginning at Weeden Lane on the eastern end of the Center Island, proceeding straight north along the new Route 138 on land owned primarily by RIDOT, through an existing tunnel under Route 138, terminating at the intersection of Eldred Avenue and East Shore Road.  The trail would be an unpaved “cart path” type trail and would provide a one mile non-motorized multiple use trail.  Mr. Sutton informed the Council that grant applications are due to the Trails Program by June 30, 2005.  Additionally, Mr. Sutton reported that there is a maximum amount available of $50,000.00 with an 80%/20% fund match, with in-kind services being considered which could allow for no out of pocket expenses for the Town.  
The Town Planner stated that the concept of this trail goes back six or seven years with the driving force being to link the population between the north and the south of the island through a Greenways Trail.  As presented, this plan as presented is a continuation of those efforts.

In answer to Council questions, Mr. Sutton and Ms. Bryer offered the following information:

· Maintenance for the trail would be the responsibility of the State (trail would be on State land)

· Trail path to be used as a walking path, horses, and bicycles

· Daytime path (there are no plans for lighting)
Christopher Powell, Conservation Chair, informed the Council that this request is endorsed by the Conservation Commission.
Following additional Council discussion, it was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to endorse and support the trails project as outlined by Robert Sutton.  So unanimously voted.
b) Presentation by Patrick Bolger, Conservation Commission re:  Hull Cove trail

Patrick Bolger, member of the Conservation Commission presented a trail improvement for the Hull Cove area.  This trail is an improvement to an existing, priority 1 shoreline access area.  The request for a grant in the amount of $10,000.00, with a match of $2,000.00 from the Town, $1,000.00 of those funds would be furnished by volunteer labor.  The trail would allow for a wooden path with handicap accessibility.   
There was some concern raised by Council members that the two projects would be competing for the same funding.

It was suggested by the Town Planner that the projects be prioritized by ranking them upon submittal of the grant applications.  

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to endorse the Hull Cove trail project for submission to the Trail Grant Program.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to instruct the Town Planner to give priority to the cross island trail when submitting the grant application.  So unanimously voted.
2) Presentation of Ross Bohensky Life Scout from Troop 1

Ross Bohensky presented plans for a boat rack at Head’s Beach.  Mr. Bohensky stated that he is currently working toward reaching the rank of Eagle Scout and would be using this project as part of his community service.  The 8 feet by 32 feet rack would be located at the northern part of Head’s Beach and would provide a safe and stable place for people to store their boats without obstructing the shoreline view to the water.  
Council President Long suggested that Mr. Bohensky meet with representatives from the Shores Association and to work directly with the Harbor Commission on his project.  
Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair informed the Council that there will be public notice for the project when it goes to CRMC.

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to continue his efforts regarding the boat rack at Head’s Beach.  So unanimously voted.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that items 1(a), (b) and 5(a) be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando that the Consent Agenda be accepted as amended.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:
1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) June 20, 2005 special meeting

b) June 20, 2005 executive session 

2) Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a) Harbor Management Committee & subcommittees (02/03/2005, 03/23/2005, 05/11/2005, 05/18/2005)

b) Conservation Commission (05/10/2005)

c) Library Board of Trustees (05/03/2005)

d) Jamestown Housing Authority (05/11/2005)

e) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee (05/24/2005)

4)
CRMC Notices:

 

a)
June 2005 Calendar amended



b)
Notice to Eastward Vista, LLC, c/o Jonathan Nelson, 50 Kennedy

Plaza, Providence re: modification of existing residential boating facility at plat 4 lot 33; 368 East Shore Road

5) RI Department of Environmental Management Notices:

a)


6)
RI Department of the Attorney General letter re: 2005 Open Government Summit

7)
RI Cities & Towns Proclamations and Resolutions:



a)
Town of Smithfield 




i)
Pension reforms

ii) Utility or other companies to bear the cost to relocate all of

their infrastructure

*************************
1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
June 13, 2005 regular meeting

b)
June 13, 2005 executive session

Council President Long explained that the only Council members able to vote on the June 13 minutes would be he and Councilor DiGiando, as the newly elected members were not present.  It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Council President Long to accept the June 13 minutes.  It was voted Councilor DiGiando, aye; Council President Long, aye.
5)
RI Department of Environmental Management Notices:

a)
New Rules & Regulations for Salt Storage
Town Engineer Michael Gray informed the Council that Jamestown’s storage of salt meets with the new rules and regulations.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Council President Long to accept the new rules and regulations for salt storage.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) Collective Bargaining 
Council President Long announced that there would be an executive session later in the evening, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) to discuss collective bargaining.
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1)
Town Administrator report – verbal: the following items are action items requiring a Council vote

a)
Jamestown Septic System Loan Program (adopt resolution as presented)

The Council discussed the possibility of making some changes to the criteria as presented by the Town Engineer.  There was also discussion on increasing the maximum loan amount to $30,000.00.
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to approve the resolution as presented with a loan rate of 2% and with the criteria as outlined by the Town Engineer.  So unanimously voted.

The resolution as adopted is as follows:

RESOLUTION


WHEREAS, The Town of Jamestown has entered into a loan agreement with the Rhode Island Clean Water Finance Agency under the Community Septic System Loan Program, and


WHEREAS, this loan program is administered through the Rhode Island Housing and Mortgage Finance Corporation and the Town may apply specific homeowner loan criteria to the program, and


WHEREAS, said loan criteria has been reviewed and agreed upon by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown.


NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the following criteria shall be applied to the loan administered by RIHMFC:


1.
The maximum amount of the loan shall be $25,000


2.
The term shall be three (3), five (5), and seven (7) years

3.
Loans to be reserved for households with income falling between 80 percent of median (as established yearly by the Federal Department of Housing and Urban Development and Rhode Island Housing for Jamestown) and 175 percent of median as established by the Town of Jamestown Onsite Wastewater Management Plan

4.
These funds are approved for septic system repair or replacement only and cannot be used for bathroom or kitchen improvements, additions or remodeling projects
5.
There will be no prepayment penalty
6.
Funds will be available after a certificate of conformance is issued by the RIDEM

7.
In the event the requests for funding based on the number of applications exceeds the available funds, applications will be prioritized based on the (1) threat to natural resources, and (2) income level.

This Resolution is effective upon passage.

b)
RIDEM meeting June 14, 2005 re:  Former landfill closure

Michael Gray, Town Engineer presented a summary of the meeting as requested by the North End Concerned Citizens held at the RIDEM Director’s Office on June 14, 2005 to discuss their concerns regarding the former Town landfill.  Mr. Gray indicated that representatives of the Town and their consultant were allowed to attend; however, comments regarding the information presented were held at a minimum.  Mr. Gray informed the Council that he will be preparing a response to the information presented, with the assistance of GZA GeoEnvironmental.  Mr. Gray also reported that at the request of the North End Concerned Citizen group RIDEM will be conducting a compliance inspection of the landfill property and the current use by the Town. 
The Town Solicitor stated that he would like to report to the Council at the July 11, 2005 meeting on the actions of the attorneys representing the North End Concerned Citizens.
Council President Long requested that an item under New Business be moved up on the agenda.
New Business

3)
GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. re:  Former Jamestown Landfill Quarterly Groundwater Monitoring Report March 2005
The Town Engineer reported that the Quarterly Monitoring Report for the former landfill has been received from GZA GeoEnvironmental.  The report from GZA shows that the quality of the groundwater has been improving at the former landfill.  There has been no detection of volatile organic compounds (VOCs) above the maximum contaminant levels.  Essentially, the Town is meeting drinking water standards.  There were three detected VOCs within wells on the property; however, as mentioned, they were not above the maximum contaminant level.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to accept the Quarterly Groundwater Monitoring Report for March 2005.  So unanimously voted.

c)
Authorization to institute policy for non-profit license applications

The Town Administrator requested that the Council consider a policy for issuing peddler, entertainment or other such licenses to non-profit organizations.  It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Solicitor provide a policy to be discussed at the next Council meeting on July 11, 2005.
d)
Set date for Council facilities tours

It was the consensus of the Council that the Clerk coordinate a date for the facilities tour.
e)
Municipal Water Conservation Measures for Summer 2005 (set date for hearing and order advertising)

It was the consensus of the Council to advertise a hearing on the Municipal Water Conservation Measures for the Summer of 2005 for the next Council meeting of July 11, 2005.
Other issues discussed with the Town Administrator:

Town Administrator Search Committee

Council President Long requested that the Town Administrator Search Committee be placed on the next Town Council meeting on July 11, 2005.  Additionally, it was the consensus of the Council to further discuss the residency requirement for the Town Administrator.

Noise Ordinance

Councilor DiGiando requested that the Council continue discussion on the Noise Ordinance at the July 11, 2005 Council meeting.

Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) Legal Fund
Councilor DiGiando requested that the Council continue discussion on the legal fund to oppose the proposed LNG facilities at the next meeting on July 11, 2005.
PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

1) Proclamation No. 06-016P re: J. Peter McGuirl

Council President Long mentioned the proclamation adopted honoring J. Peter McGuirl in his retirement from the Rhode Island Turnpike and Bridge Authority.
Council President Long suggested that the Council consider moving Open Forum up on the agenda on a permanent basis.

Open Forum

Robert Dolan, Coronado Street, asked who the members of the North End Concerned Citizens Group were.
The Town Solicitor suggested that the Town Administrator could request a list of names.

Frank Meyer, Southwest Avenue, commented that he enjoyed the experience of running for office in Jamestown.  Additionally, Mr. Meyer informed the Council that there are three new signs installed at the request of the National Parks Service.

Thomas Ginnerty, Bow Street, addressed his concerns with the speeding in the Shores area.  Mr. Ginnerty requested that the Council consider additional stop signs or speed bumps to control the dangerous situation caused by the speeding.

The Town Solicitor advised that speed bumps could create a liability for the Town if not properly posted.
It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Administrator set up a meeting with the Acting Chief of Police and Mr. Ginnerty to discuss the situation.  In addition, Councilor Szepatowski suggested the neighbors consider establishing a “Neighborhood Watch”.

Mary Webster, Mt. Hope Avenue, suggested installing elongated elevations in the road, much like the ones on Cedar Street in East Greenwich.

Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive, reminded the Council that the Personnel Board would like to be involved in the Town Administrator search.
COMMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Letter from Thomas F. Ginnerty re: vehicle speeding

It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to accept the letter from Thomas Ginnerty.  So unanimously voted.
2) Letter from Laszlo Siegmund re: Town Administrator and elected officials

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Council President Long to accept the letter from Laszlo Siegmund.  So unanimously voted.
3) Letter from Joseph F. Carvalho re: LNG facilities

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to accept the letter from Joseph Carvallo.  So unanimously voted.
4) Letter from Betsy Gooding re: Newspaper bid

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from Betsy Gooding.  So unanimously voted.
5) Letter from Anne Lane re: Deer

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to accept the letter from Anne Lane.  So unanimously voted.
It was requested by Councilor DiGiando to further address the deer situation in Jamestown and to put the establishment of a Wildlife Committee on for the July 25, 2005 Council agenda.
6) Letter from the Jamestown Humane Society re: Deer study

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from the Jamestown Humane Society.  So unanimously voted.
7) Letter from Matt Brown, Secretary of State, re: Grant award

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from the Secretary of State.  So unanimously voted.
8) Letter from John J. Mauro, US Coast Guard re: Beavertail Light Station license

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from John J. Mauro.  So unanimously voted.
9) Letter from Sydney C. Waller re: Sewer project at Southwest Avenue 

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to accept the letter from Sydney C. Waller.  So unanimously voted.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Exhibition License with Vendors Application:

a) Application of the Jamestown Striper Club (Gerald Barrette) to hold the annual Fishing Derby on July 30, 2005 at the North Pond Reservoir from 8:30 – 11:00 a.m.; no Promoter’s permit needed, insurance certificate attached (see attached letter)

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to approve the Exhibition License for the Jamestown Striper Club for their annual fishing derby on July 30, 2005 at the North Pond Reservoir from 8:30 to 11:00 a.m.  So unanimously voted.
b) Application of the Holy Ghost Society of Jamestown to hold the Feast of the Holy Ghost and have a parade from 11 Pemberton Avenue to St. Mark Church (60 Narragansett Avenue) and back on August 6, 2005 from 9:00 a.m. to dusk; no Promoter’s permit needed, insurance certificate not attached (see attached letter)

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to approve the Exhibition License for the Holy Ghost Society to hold the Feast of the Holy Ghost and parade on August 6, 2005 from 9:00 a.m. to dusk.  So unanimously voted.
2) Ft. Getty Pavilion One Day Entertainment License Application:

a) Amended application of the Jamestown PTO to have a DJ at the Ft. Getty Pavilion on July 8th from 6:00 – 10:00 p.m.  Applicant requests to waive $5.00 application fee and $200.00 Pavilion fee; insurance certificate attached

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to approve the One-Day Entertainment License for the Jamestown PTO to have a DJ at the Ft. Getty Pavilion on July 8 from 6:00 p.m. – 10:00 p.m.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to  waive the application fee and pavilion fee.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

a) Representative Bruce Long re: Legislative Update

Representative Bruce Long was not present.
2) Non-scheduled request to address

Previously addressed.
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

None
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None
NEW BUSINESS

1) Award of Bids:

a) Jamestown Newspaper Advertising award to the Jamestown Press for an amount not to exceed $0.00 (zero dollars/no charge)

Councilor Kelly and Councilor Szepatowski announced that they would be recusing from any discussion or vote regarding the award of newspaper advertising services.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to approve the bid award for advertising services to the Jamestown Press for an amount not to exceed $0.00 (zero dollars).  So voted by Councilor DiGiando, Councilor Schnack and Council President Long.  The motion passed with three in favor and two recusals.
b) Town Hall facility award to William Burgin Architects for an amount not to exceed $225,000.00

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to award the bid for the architectural and engineering services for the Jamestown Town Hall design for an amount not to exceed $225,000.00.  So unanimously voted.
2) Farmland acquisition rights (per Councilor DiGiando)

a)
Liaison appointment
Robert Sutton stated that there are three Jamestown farms being considered in the Farmland Development Rights Purchase Program.  Mr. Sutton noted that when an owner sells farmland development rights the land remains in private ownership but must remain open and suitable for agricultural use.  Mr. Sutton stated that because of the resignation of the Town Administrator it is necessary to name an individual to replace Mr. Haddad as the liaison for the Town of Jamestown.  
Several individuals that may be interested in working with the State regarding the farmland acquisition rights for property in Jamestown were mentioned.  The Clerk was directed to contact Jerry McIntyre, Anne Garnett and Jack Hubbard to inquire if they would be interested in this position and if so to set up interviews for the Council meeting of July 11, 2005.
3)
GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. re:  Former Jamestown Landfill Quarterly Groundwater Monitoring Report March 2005

Previously discussed.
4)
Damage Claim from Jack Civic (for referral to Town Solicitor)

It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to deny the claim and refer it to the Town Solicitor.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Council President Long to enter into executive session at 9:15 p.m. pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) to discuss collective bargaining.  It was voted, Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Schnack, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Council President Long, aye.  The motion passed with all in favor.
Upon the Council’s return to regular session at 9:28 p.m., it was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to seal the minutes from the public.  It was voted, Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Schnack, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Council President Long, aye.  The motion passed with all in favor.
It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to unseal the executive session minutes of the June 13, 2005 meeting.   Because there were no newly elected Council members present at the June 13 meeting, it was voted, Councilor DiGiando, aye and Council President Long, aye.   The minutes were released to the public.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Council President Long to instruct the Town Administrator to follow the recommendations regarding collective bargaining as discussed in executive session.  So unanimously voted.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to adjourn the meeting at 9:32 p.m.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:
Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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